

TONAWANDA CITY SCHOOL DISTRICT

100 HINDS STREET TONAWANDA, NEW YORK 14150 716-694-7784-Phone 716-695-8738-Fax



TIMOTHY A. OLDENBURG, Ed.D. SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS

March 26, 2021

Dear Tonawanda City School District Students, Staff and Families:

I hope many of you have been following the updates and photos shared on our TONA2020 webpage. This area in our website is dedicated to the continuing capital project that will consolidate our elementary schools over the next two and a half years.

It is easy to recognize the external staging areas and necessary construction infrastructure that is taking place at Fletcher Elementary School. This will allow for internal work to begin at the immediate conclusion of the school year in late June/early July.

Beginning during the week of March 29th, our project work will begin the first phase of the temporary classroom work at Mullen and Riverview Elementary School. We expect to see site mobilization, equipment, tools, and other related work to commence during this week with the expected date for temporary fencing to be installed at both sites on April 1, 2021.

Additionally, the excavation and foundation work at these sites for the installation of the temporary classrooms will begin on April 2, 2021 and continue through the following week of our spring recess. This work is being completed on this schedule to minimize any disruption to students and staff and to accomplish as much of the concrete foundational work and maintain emergency egress prior to our return from spring recess. Work will continue at both schools following our break with required safety measures and fencing that will be installed around the perimeter of the work area.

Please know that we will continue to consistently and transparently share information regarding TONA2020 to you both directly and on our website at www.tonawandacsd.org/tona2020. Routine and non-urgent updates on this project will be posted regularly on the website.

It should be noted that our district has advocated for review of the current NYSDOH and Governor's guidance, restrictions, and protocols as it relates to the opportunity to increase student attendance and related services and programs in our district. Our district continues to serve the needs of our students in both the hybrid and Remote Warrior instructional models, to the fullest extent possible.

A recent example of this advocacy is in the attached letter from the Erie – Niagara School Superintendents Association.

We continue to prepare and plan for the potential increase of student attendance to our schools, to the furthest extent possible, as we await any changes by NYS to the guidance and requirements for school operations during this COVID pandemic.

Thank you for your trust, support, and partnership with our proud district. The challenges that have faced our students, families, staff, and programming have been unprecedented. Together we have created opportunities for our students, worked to support each other, and have optimism that better days are ahead for the educational and instructional models that align with our shared expectations for EVERY student. Go Warriors!

Sincerely,

Timothy A. Oldenburg, Ed.D.

AH, A. Olly

Superintendent of Schools



355 Harlem Road, West Seneca, NY 14224

Phone: (716) 821-7167 FAX 821-7296

March 12, 2021

The Honorable Andrew M. Cuomo Governor of New York New York State Capital Building Albany, New York 12224

Dear Governor Cuomo,

Nothing is more important to school superintendents than the safety of our students and staff, and you can continue to count on the fact that we will continue to spare no effort or expense to make sure our schools remain safe for learning and work. Most importantly, we want to emphasize how critical the professionalism and expertise of every teacher, school leader, and paraprofessional has been to the ensuring that our children have the best possible educational experience, despite very difficult circumstances.

The primary purpose of our letter is to encourage the relevant state agencies to complete the process of updating and clarifying its current guidance to school districts that was indicated by Dr. Howard Zucker in comments he recently made to members of the New York State Assembly. As a number of counties around the state have amended NYSDOH guidance to schools with their own guidance, we feel that a revision of state-level guidance for all school districts is preferable to a patchwork of county guidelines designed to be followed by certain school districts.

In his comments on February 25, 2021 Dr. Zucker said, "I know there is some discussion of three feet . . . we are working on that." Given that this seems to be a central element of the NYSDOH portion of the review, we want to share a summary of information that weighs on our hearts and minds as we think the role that social distancing plays in our current learning models. Because we are not healthcare experts, we asked a small group of local physicians representing a wide array of expertise, including Infectious Disease and Pediatric Psychiatry, to review this letter and endorse the accuracy of any of the medically related information we've offered.

We agree that it is both responsible and prudent for the state to consider updated guidance at this time because:

- Schools are safe for students and for staff. There have been very few cases of COVID-19 spread in schools in Western New York, and across the state, since September.
- According to the vaccination roll out plans at each level of government, efforts to vaccinate
 all school staff in Western New York over the course of the next several weeks appear to be
 on track.

• There is reason to believe that the danger to the physical, mental and emotional health of school aged children associated with further delaying the return to fully in-person learning is greater than that which is presented by the virus itself.

We ask that NYSDOH consider the following in its review:

- Districts will need the opportunity to work with stakeholders on updated guidance that would have the effect of returning all students to fully in-person learning. If new guidance is issued soon, an effective date no earlier than Monday, April 26 would give school districts enough time to plan with stakeholders for a return, and would give school staff time to get vaccinated if it is their desire to do so.
- As Dr. Zucker indicated, there is recent data that suggests that students and staff would be safe if students were spaced three feet apart, using the halo method of measurement, and be required to wear face coverings, when on school grounds and in school buildings. According to the data on school-based spread of COVID-19 according to the AAP, WHO, CDC MMWR (1/29/2021), Lancet, and the Harvard School for Public Health, three feet of distance between students is sufficient. On March 10, 2021, the authors of a study published by Infectious Diseases Society of America made a policy recommendation based on a comprehensive study in Massachusetts that said, "lower (less than six feet) physical distancing policies can be adopted in school settings with masking mandates without negatively impacting student or staff safety."
- The common application of a contact tracing and quarantining method that recognizes the "three feet standard" (were that to be the new requirement) would reduce confusion.
- Revising physical distancing requirements on district transportation would be necessary.
- We'd recommend the development process through which school districts can access vaccine/vaccination appointments in concert with state and local health officials, private health care providers, regional vaccination hubs established by the Governor's Office, or a combination of those, to effectuate the vaccination of all school employees who have not yet been vaccinated by April 9.
- School superintendents will collaborate with local health officials to monitor data provided by the local health department to determine the extent to which 100% school attendance is impacting the public health circumstances of the county and in their particular school district. For example, hospitalization rates, infection rates, etc.
- The fully remote learning programs for those students who are currently learning in that model would continue through the end of the 2020-2021 school year.

Background

In the summer of 2020, Erie County School Districts implemented a variety of instructional models designed to reduce the population density in its schools according to the guidance of the New York State Department of Health and the New York State Education Department. In general, schools have housed between 0% and 50% of students on a daily basis according to the hybrid or fully remote learning model that was implemented by each school district. Those models have shifted since September according to state directives, local health circumstances, and some district plans to incrementally change from fully remote to 50% in-person/hybrid learning. School districts have also offered fully remote learning experiences for those children whose families felt that in-person learning was unsafe for their child(ren).

In recent weeks, several counties have replaced NYSDOH and NYSED reopening guidance with their own. It is our view that a patchwork of different guidelines for schools around the state only adds to the confusion and anxiety about the conditions under which we ensure the safety of students and staff in schools.

Rationale

As we enter Spring of 2021, four key factors must be considered as we assess the efficacy of continuing in our current limited density learning models:

- 1. There is no longer any doubt that schools are safe places for students and for staff. Importantly, the evidence from around the world suggests that school reopening has not contributed to increases in the rate of community spread of COVID-19.
- 2. The broader health circumstances, and especially the rates of vaccination among school staff, are much improved since March 1, 2021 and the rate of that overall improvement is expected to accelerate from this point forward.
- 3. Multiple studies show that three feet of social distance is sufficiently safe for students and staff, and there is no data to suggest a significant marginal health related benefit associated with using six feet of social distance rather than three feet.
- 4. We know that the continuation of intermittent in-person school attendance represents a greater danger to the wellbeing of school aged children than does COVID-19.

Schools are safe for students and staff

COVID-19 spread in schools has been extremely rare, with nearly all schools in Erie County reporting between 0 - 2 cases of in-school spread since September. Importantly, nearly all cases that school districts have been required to report to our communities, and on the NYSDOH Dashboard, are cases that were actually contracted outside of school buildings, or school activities.

The comprehensive case study that our local experience represents is amplified by the January 29, 2021 Center for Disease Control (CDC) Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR). In this study, which included 17 schools in Wisconsin, the community infection rates ranged between 7% and 40% during the study period, but most often were in excess of 20%. Importantly, only 7 (.52%) out of 191 cases contracted by students who attended the schools could be linked to the school setting. There were no adult cases.

- According to the study's author, elementary students were routinely one foot, or less, from each other for significant periods of time, and the average maximum distance between students was three to four feet during the study period.
- Adherence to masking requirements was reported by teachers to be 92%.
- Barriers were not used as a mitigation strategy between students in any of the schools.
- Community transmission levels that surrounded the schools during the study period were much higher than the current infection rate in Erie County, usually hovering around 20% positivity rate.

The broader community is safer today from COVID-19

The efforts of our local health officials, and of the broader community, to mitigate the effects of COVID-19 continue to result in lower infection rates generally. Also, we are experiencing much lower infection rates among the segments of our population that are most vulnerable to the effects of the disease. As of the first week of March:

- The number of people hospitalized with COVID-19 in Erie County remains below 220 and continues a general trend downward.
- The 7-day rolling average of individuals in Intensive Care Units is approximately 35.
- The 7-day rolling average of death is less than 7.
- Vaccination rates continue to increase.
- According to the New York State Department of Health Dashboard, the 7-day rolling average of positive tests was near 2.2% for Erie County and near 2.4% for Niagara County.

Recent data suggests that three feet of distance in school settings is safe

The data suggests that three feet of physical distancing among students is sufficiently protective against the spread of COVID-19 in a school setting.

- The conclusion of a recent study (Oxford University Press for the Infectious Diseases Society of America, March 10, 2021) of 251 school districts, in which 537,336 students and 99,390 staff attended in-person instruction in Massachusetts, was that "there is no significant difference in K-12 student and staff SARS-CoV-2 case rates in Massachusetts public school districts that implemented ≥3 feet versus ≥6 feet of physical distancing between students, provided other mitigation measures, such as universal masking, are implemented." Mask use and air flow were the primary mitigation strategies used during the study period.
- No adults contracted COVID-19 at school during the study period in the CDC-MMWR from 1/29/21, nor have they since, according to the author of the study.
- According to the American Academy of Pediatrics, "there is no evidence to support requiring six feet of distancing between masked individuals."
- Dr. Joseph Allen, Director of the Healthy Buildings Program and an Associate Professor at Harvard's T. H. Chan School of Public Health stated on the topic of physical distancing in schools that "the rule should be three feet for child-to-child interaction."
- In fact, Dr. Allen states that "hybrid models, in which students rotate days at school, may actually increase the risk of coronavirus spread because kids may be spending time with a wider network of contacts on their non-school days."

The danger to the mental and emotional health of school aged children associated with delaying the return to fully in-person learning is real and it is present.

Finally, and most importantly, we know from multiple studies, and directly from the children who attend our classrooms and live in our homes, that intermittent or fully interrupted inperson school attendance has a negative impact on their social development, emotional growth, and mental and emotional wellbeing.

According to the American Academy of Pediatrics, "Schools and school-supported programs are fundamental to child and adolescent development and wellbeing." In addition, "supporting the educational development of children and adolescents, schools play a critical role in addressing racial and social inequity." All of these benefits are more powerfully conferred on children when they are in our presence each day.

- In a recent CDC MMWR, it stated that in the study period which ended October, 2020, the proportion of emergency department visits among school aged children (<18) increased by 66% over a similar pre-COVID period.
- We know that school-based adults, who are most likely to report child abuse and neglect, are best able to do so when we actually have the students in our physical care. According to the Western New York Child Advocacy Center, reports to Child Protective Services are down by approximately 50%, due to the fact that students are physically in school less often.

Dr. Allen and Dr. Bleich, summed up their view by saying, "The risks from COVID-19 in schools are manageable" and that "the risks to kids being out of school, however, are escalating rapidly. For the sake of our children, it's time for more scientifically justified distancing guidelines in the classroom."

We look forward to collaborating with your agencies, and with our local health officials, on any updated guidance that would change social distancing requirements for school districts.

Sincerely,

Michael R. Cornell

E-NSSA President

Dr. Jeffrey Rabey, Depew UFSD

Dr. Brian Graham

First Vice-President

Joseph D'Angelo, Maryvale UFSD

Anthony J. Panella, Amherst CSD

Second Vice-President

Jon MacSwan

Dr. Sean Croft, Starpoint CSD

Patrick McCabe, Alden CSD

Dr. Robert Anderson, Gowanda CSD



Dr. John McKenna, Williamsville CSD

Dr. Timothy Oldenburg, Tonawanda City

Douglas Scofield, Iroquois CSD

Michael Walle

Dr. Michael Vallely, Lancaster CSD

andtony 1. Day

Anthony Day, Sweet Home CSD

Paul Casseri, Lewiston-Porter CSD

Roffrey M. Hill

Dr. Geoffrey M. Hicks, Clarence CSD

Mark Laurrie, Niagara Falls

Timothy P. Carter Timothy P. Carter, Wilson CSD

Gregor Og

Jeff Sortisio, Eden CSD

Gregory Woytila, North Tonawanda

Michael Baumann, Newfane CSD

Brian Russ, East Aurora

Sabatino Cimato, Ken-Ton

Michelle Bradley, Lockport City

Michelle J. Bradley

Kimberly noutz

Kimberly Moritz, Springville-GI

Scott Taylor, North Collins CSD

fate D. Mich

Patrick McCabe, Akron CSD

De Kuk Stopinski

Dr. Hank Stopinski, Roy-Hart CSD

Mary amorris

Mary Morris, Cheektowaga Central

Jacob Reimer, Barker CSD

(Amlus Whilan

C. Douglas Whelan, Frontier

Oaid M. Mains

Daniel Ljiljanich, Niagara Wheatfield

Andrea Galenski, Cheektowaga-Sloan

These physicians reviewed this letter and endorse its contents.

Rebecca L. Schaeffer, MD	Steven J. Turkovich, MD	Michael S. Adragna, MD
Child and Adolescent Psychiatry	Pediatric Hospitalist	Child and Adolescent Psychiatry
Annemarie L. Mikowski, DO	Lauren Kuwik, MD	Timothy Quinn, MD
Psychiatry	Internal Medicine and Pediatrics	Anesthesiology and Critical Care
Katherine M. Mullin, MD	Christopher P. Schaeffer, MD	Michael R. Cummings, MD
Infectious Disease	Internal Medicine	Child and Adolescent Psychiatry
Lynn-Marie Aronica, MD	Michael T. Guppenberger, MD	David L. Kaye, MD
Obstetrics and Gynecology	Child and Adolescent Psychiatry	Child and Adolescent Psychiatry
Denise L. Geissert, MD	Beth A. Smith, MD	Zhanna Elberg, MD
Child and Adolescent Psychiatry	Child and Adolescent Psychiatry	Child and Adolescent Psychiatry
DaLinda Condino, MD	Marie Quinn, MD	Kevin Shiley, MD
Pediatric and Adolescent Medicine	Radiology	Infectious Disease
Kimberly L. Jackson, MD FAAP	Sourav Sengupta, MD	Danielle Conley, MD
General Pediatrics	Child and Adolescent Psychiatry	Pediatrics

CC: NYS Lieutenant Governor Kathy Hochul
NYS Department of Health Commissioner Dr. Howard A. Zucker
NYS Department of Health Executive Deputy Commissioner Sally Dreslin
Erie County Executive Mark Poloncarz
Rebecca Wydysh, Chairwoman, Niagara County Legislature

Erie County Commissioner of Health Dr. Gale R. Burstein Niagara County Health Director Dan Stapleton Erie 1 BOCES District Superintendent/CEO Dr. Lynn M. Fusco Erie 2 BOCES District Superintendent/CEO Dr. David O'Rourke Orleans-Niagara BOCES District Superintendent/CEO Dr. Clark Godshall NYSCOSS Executive Director Charles S. Dedrick